Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Monthly Meeting

September 12, 2011

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw at 7:03 P.M., at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilperson Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, County Legislator David Wood and twenty-nine (29) residents and neighbors.
Supervisor Sydoriw requested all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance and after the Pledge recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Theresa McFadden of Newman Drive spoke of the flooding that occurred last week in the Tindall Corners, West South Street area.  She stated that Codes should be developed concerning the pumping of water onto neighbor’s properties.  Clark Mills Fire Department stopped the Westmoreland Fire Department from pumping out the cellar of her rental property.

Rob Laducci, 7393 West South Street, spoke of the reoccurrence of the flooding.  In 2006 the same area was overrun with water.  We received 5” of rain in 24 hours.  He would like a determination of the cause of this flooding and what can be done to prevent it from happening again.
Sherry Misiak stated she had a petition signed by fifty-two (52) residents to have the Town investigate causes of this flooding and “not blow us off.” (not presented)
Patty Laducci asked that the Town apply for a grant to study causes of this flooding.

Joe Lewis of Newman Drive stated that when the state re-built Route 233 more runoff was diverted to Crystal Brook and the culvert under West South Street is a bottleneck.

Lynn Johnson suggested that the Town Highway Department pick up trash and the Board supply dumpsters for flood damaged household contents.

Bernard Szarek, West South Street, reminded all that five (5) years ago, when this area first flooded, Oneida County Soil and Water studied this problem and recommended that trees and brush near the railroad bed; which is on private property; were making a dam and that this should be cleared.

It was also reported that the culvert on West South Street, a County Road, be cleared of debris that is restricting the flow of water through this culvert.

`Bonnie Reynolds from the Town of Kirkland spoke on the subject of hydro-fracturing and the toxic contamination that this process leaves in place.

Peggy Bartles spoke of hydro-fracturing; she suggested that the Town should send out a newsletter informing the residents about hydro-fracturing.

Tasha Haunts, Town of Augusta, stated the Towns of Augusta, New Hartford and Kirkland have enacted moratoriums’ on hydro-fracturing and stated that this needs to be done rather quickly as there is a very short time line before the State releases its determination.
Carlton Cory of New Hartford spoke of the Revised Supplemental Generic Environmental as a flawed document.
Wanda Zinski, also from New Hartford, advised the Board to “Google” the site and watch the U-tube segments concerning hydro-fracturing. 

Supervisor Sydoriw introduced Connor Bennencasa, a scout from New Hartford, who asked for support from the Town to allow him to construct five (5) picnic tables for the Town Park Pavilion.  He has asked for donations for his Eagle Scout project, but has only gathered about $45.00.  Each table has been projected to cost $97.56 for materials.
Supervisor Sydoriw thanked all for their comments and reconvened to the regular meeting.  He asked for the County Legislators report.

County Legislator David Wood stated that the DEC has lifted all restrictions on work that will resolve the flooding problems, no permits will be needed.  He suggested that Kevin Lewis, Oneida County Soil and Water be contacted about the flooding problems.  The capital projects for 2012 include a bridge project on Furnace Street for $300,000.00.  He stated that this bridge will probably be closed and he feels that this bridge should not be replaced.  The Dix Road improvements are in the budget.  He will contact the County DPW about the debris under the South Street Bridge.
The Supervisor thanked the County Legislator and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that the mower tractor went back to Clinton Tractor for new rim and tire. Need to chip seal Shed Road, it will be done. Changing to bigger culvert pipes by the turn-around on Griffin Road and next two driveways.  We are still bringing sand in.  The 1980 International plow truck has a cracked frame.  On September 14, 2011 – all Highway Department will have a 4 hour OSHA Class at Rome DPW.

Councilperson Husted asked about the Lawrence Street culvert.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he is still waiting for the County’s flatbed to move the Jersey Barriers to the Lawrence Street area.  Both tandem trucks 1 & 6, one has 100,000 miles at present and the other has 75,000.  
Councilperson Hebbard asked about sidewalks, the Highway Superintendent said that the south side of Main Street has been sent to Dig Safely and will be marked for underground facilities.  Perhaps they will be able to start on the sidewalks next week, weather permitting.

The Supervisor asked that the Town Attorney’s report be given next, as Attorney Mattacola needed to leave shortly.

Gregory Mattacola, Attorney for the Town, presented to the Board a resolution concerning a moratorium on hydro-fracturing and also a draft Law enacting a one (1) year moratorium.

2002 Ferguson Easement – Contacted surveyor to confirm legal description of Easement.  Surveyor noted that legal description was one provided to him to create survey off of.  He did not write legal description.  Surveyor recommended additional grantors to easement may need to sign deed.   Researching implications of recording deed “as is.”  Waiting for relevant deeds and easements from the County Clerk’s Office.       

Time Warner Cable Franchise Agreement –   Per Susan Eckhardt on 9/7/11, TWC cannot merge the two Agreements with the Town, but is working out a way to revise them to expire at the same time every term.  Waiting for further response TWC.

Hydraulic Fracturing – Continue research on hydrofracking.  Propose that Board vote to hold a public hearing on whether to impose a hydrofracking moratorium comparable to neighboring communities.  Submit preliminary draft resolution and local law to Board for review and comment.

EEE Case – Contacted DOH (Brian Miga, Esq.) re: Equine Encephalitis in Westmoreland; submitted FOIL request to DOH.  Private property involved, FOIL request not granted because infection occurred on private property.    
The Attorney was thanked by the Supervisor who requested the Assessor’s Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that he was not in his office on Sept. 7th, due to a fire call and flooded roads. There were a few folks who were upset because I wasn’t there. They called my home but didn’t leave a number with my wife, so I may call them and set a time to meet with them. Tried to get a class in Syracuse but it was filled. I sent a list to the school of the new owners as of July and August 2011.

Terry Williamson, Codes Officer submitted his list of permits issued.  Discussion was held on small signs on the corners of roads.  The Codes Officer will pick up those that do not have permits.

The Water District did not submit a report.  The Supervisor read the letter from C. Jack Dodson reporting on the draining, inspection and refilling of the 300,000 gallon water tank.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported that in August we loaned out 1,388 items and registered three new patrons. I received no books or bills from Mid-York this month.

Volunteers have helped rearrange shelves and books. Ripped, torn, and those that have not gone out in ten years are discarded or placed on the free shelf.

Circulation activity for the new E-book feature showed that twenty-one people chose to read their book on a Kindle or other hand held device.

Beverly Merriman, Town Clerk  reported in August, the Town Clerk’s office sold seven (7) new dog licenses, renewed one (1) purebred dog license and renewed eighty-six (86) individual dog licenses for $692.00.  The State’s share was $124.00, to Ag and Markets for the Dog Population Control Program, and the Town’s commission was $568.00.

On 08-18-2011, we sent out nineteen (19) late notices for dog licenses that were due 07-31-2011. Renewal notices, for seventy-three (73) dogs due in September, were sent out 08-26-2011. 

We issued five (5) certified copies for $50.00.

Two (2) marriage licenses were issued for $100.00. The Town realized $55.00.

There were thirteen (13) handicapped permits issued or renewed during the month.

Sales of DECALS (hunting/fishing) licenses for 2011 went on sale August 15, 2011.  Gross sales were $2,012.00 and $1,913.22 was sent to the State.  The Town’s commission was $98.78.

The Clerk’s Office returned to regular hours on August 12, 2011. 

Checks Received:

1. Time Warner Cable






$    5,161.54    

2. Westmoreland Justice Court
 Justice Bowers- July       
$    5,569.00      

3. Westmoreland Fire District

 Fuel



$       780.15

4. Stanwix Heights Fire Department 
 Fuel-July 


$       178.08   

5. Westmoreland Central School


      

$  10,109.87


6. Westmoreland Central School




$    1,833.16

7. Clark Mills Fire Department
 Fuel-July


$       421.37

8. COVAC



 Fuel



$    2,515.62

9. County Of Oneida


 Sales Tax- 2nd qtr             
$291,292.39
10. Westmoreland Justice Court
 Justice Ossont-Aug.

$    6,482.00

11. Stanwix Heights Fire Department
 Fuel-August


$       252.48

12. Clark Mills Fire Department
 Fuel-August


$       187.72
 

Communications Received:

1. Williamsons Law-notice of price increase of 10% effective 1-1-2012.

2. Letter from Dr. Tom Phelan- thank you for allowing him to speak to the Board concerning Hydro-fracturing.

3. Westmoreland Fire Department-certificate of election.

4. Skenandoa County Club- notification of liquor license renewal.

5. New York State Department of Finance Office of Real Property Tax Service- certificate of the final State Equalization rate of 65%.
The Town Clerk asked the Board for authorization to conduct a dog enumeration.  After discussion and reminders that the last enumeration was not completed, the request was denied.

The Supervisor asked for Board Comments;

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the flooding in the Tindall Manor/South Street area.  

127 After discussion, including the flooding at Theime Gulf, Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to supply three (3) 40 yard dumpsters, to be placed at the Town Hall this weekend, September 17 & 18.  This motion was seconded by Supervisor Sydoriw and all Councilpersons voted AYE.  The motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw advised the Board that the Oneida County Sales Tax revenue was up $10,505.70 from this time last year.
Councilperson Eisnor was asked for his report on the generator.  He said that the present generator is not large enough to run the Highway Barn and the Town Hall.  It is probably large enough to run the filtration Plant.  He has a quote for an Onan Cummons 60,000 KW, natural gas powered generator for around $20,000.00.  After discussion a decision was made to research the 2010 bid on the generator.  Councilperson Eisnor also spoke of using money saved on the health insurance change to fund employees who have used their entire deductible before the end of 2011.
128 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor to pool savings from the insurance change and reimburse covered employees who have used their entire deductible on hospital charges, approximately $5,500 to be divided at the end of this year.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard; all Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the water problems on Pryor Road.  The drainage to State Route 233 needs work.

129 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to authorize the expenditure of $10,000.00 to replace sidewalks on the south side of West Main Street, five (5) feet wide with four (4) inches of base stone. A lengthy discussion followed after which the cost of the sidewalks was reduced to $7,500.00.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard and Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard and David Husted voted NAY.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.
The subject of painting the salt storage facility was introduced.  The Town does not have a lift to be able to paint the ends of the structure.  Superintendent Eddy spoke of an estimate that he obtained for $7,200.00.  He will solicit three (3) bids to include OSHA coverage, a lift, supplies and labor.
Councilperson Husted spoke of obtaining an estimate to repair the Highway Garage roof.  He reported an estimated cost of $11,000.00 to overlay the barrel roof, $28,000.00 to repair the flat roof over the break room, parts room and welding bay.  Discussion followed.
130 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to approve the following resolution and to schedule a Public Hearing and Special Meeting at 7:00 P.M., September 26, 2011 concerning a possible moratorium on hydro-fracturing.
RESOLUTION – NATURAL GAS EXTRACTION

MORATORIUM – 2011

WHEREAS, horizontal drilling and high volume hydraulic fracturing (hydrofracking) are technologies utilized in the extraction of natural gas and other resources from shale formations, including the Marcellus Shale Bed which partially lies under New York State; and


WHEREAS, hydrofracking involves drilling deep wells through the use of fuel powered trucks and drills, and pumping large quantities of water, sand and often undisclosed chemicals into the underground shale beds at high pressure to create fissures in the rock from which the natural gas escapes and may be extracted up through pipes to the surface; and


WHEREAS, the Town Board recognizes that natural gas may well be a cleaner alternative to oil, and the extraction technology of hydrofracking may lead to positive economic benefits for the Town and its inhabitants, the Town acknowledges the concern that natural gas is not a true transition fuel and is finite in quantity, and further acknowledges that questions have been raised regarding the overall safety of the technologies involved in natural gas extraction, especially concerning the possibility of both surface and groundwater, soil and air contamination, as well as other negative impacts, which extend far beyond the immediate owners of the land upon which drilling may occur, necessitating additional research to evaluate the technology and its short and long-term environmental and community impacts and to further analyze and develop additional safeguards; and


WHEREAS, the New York State DEC has released an environmental study and is currently assessing public comments and conducting additional research and analysis; and

WHEREAS, the EPA has stated that the State needs to further address the cumulative and indirect impacts of such natural gas extraction methods and processes, specifically the process of hydrofracking, and needs to provide further mitigation of the possible adverse environmental and community impacts; and


WHEREAS, it is necessary to balance the environmental and public health concerns with the desire for adequate energy resources and economic development, and to take appropriate measures to protect the long term viability of our natural resources; and


WHEREAS, until such time as the potential long term, cumulative and indirect environmental and public health impacts are adequately addressed and appropriate mitigation measures are identified, it is the desire of this Board that no natural gas drilling, via hydrofracking or any other means, be permitted within the Town of Westmoreland; and    
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT:


RESOLVED, that this Board hereby declares as its policy that all natural gas extraction, regardless of means, shall be prohibited on property within the Town of Westmoreland until potential environmental and economic and community impacts are identified and addressed or until the State of New York has enacted such comprehensive legislation as to further guide the Town in its own permanent legislation on the issue.

This motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Sydoriw spoke of a needed policy update concerning workplace violence.

131 A motion advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to proclaim that Bernard McGinnis be awarded a plaque on his 90th birthday.  Mr. McGinnis is a former Town Council member and is now living with a daughter and son-in-law in Canandaigua.
132 A motion was advanced by County Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to authorize the filing of forms to enable an emergency resolution to be enacted by FEMA. All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.
133 A motion to decline the Eagle Scout Project by Connor Bennencasa was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  The four (4) Councilpersons voted AYE and Supervisor Sydoriw voted NAY.  The motion was carried.

134 A motion was advanced to approve the following changes to the minutes of the August 8, 2011, Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.

1. The minutes for August 8, 2011, the date was changed in the Attorney’s report from July 7, 2011 to August 10, 2011.

2. Motion 123, General Fund was changed by deleting voucher 302 for $3000.00.  Correct amount $30,236.34.
135 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve the following budget modifications:

From:  SW3 – 9720.7
$    3,260.89

Interest

                         8320.4     
$  20,000.00

Source of supply

                         8330.4
$    1,739.11

Purification

                         5731      
$100,000.00

Ban Proceeds

                         599          
$  64,190.00

Unappropriated fund balance

To:
       
 9720.6    
$189,190.00

Principal

to include and authorize payment of $200,000.00 for the payment of the ban on voucher 46, in the Westmoreland Water District, which was inadvertently omitted at the August 8, 2011 meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.

136 The minutes of August 16, 2011 was accepted as written, upon a motion advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

137 A motion to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers 345 through 385, which total $28,649.59, was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion carried.

138 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to approve and order paid the Water Bills;


Tindall Consolidated


claim 12
which totals
$  6,210.44

Westmoreland Water District
claims 52-59
which total
$22,254.94
This motion was seconded by Councilperson Husted.   All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

139 A motion to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, claims 176 through 202, which total $136,894.56, was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Husted.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The next regular meeting will be held October 10, 2011.  Public Hearing and Special meeting on Hydro-fracturing will be held on September 26, 2011 at 7:00 P.M.  A special meeting will be held on October 4, 2011 at 7:00 P.M. to allow the Town Clerk to present the Tentative 2012 Budget to the Town Board.
140 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 10:53 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk

